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God Makes a Way Where There Seems to be No Way 
“A Ram in the Thicket” 

 
 

“Abraham looked up and behold, a ram caught in the thicket …  
and he called the name of that place ‘The Lord Will Provide.’” Gen. 22:13-14 

 
In the August newsletter, I told the story of our church’s prayer ministry coordinator laying her hand on my shoulder as she 
prayed, “God, take Kristi up to the mountain and reveal Yourself to her, and enable her to offer up her Isaac.”   
Immediately I knew it was in reference to the Jesus. Hobbs House of Hope Children’s Home since the Lord clearly spoken 
to cease all financial support and no longer partner with the African overseers of JHHH. I assumed that also meant we 
would have no further connection with the children. Quite literally it was as if with knife raised, tears flowing, the sacrifice 
was imminent.  
 

BUT GOD MADE A WAY WHERE THERE SEEMED TO BE NO WAY; HE PROVIDED A RAM IN THE THICKET! 
 

This provision came in the form of Billy and Darleen Honc, longtime friends of 
mine and Billy’s. The Honc’s served on staff with us at Alamo City Church  before 
moving to Kenya in 2011 to live and serve full-time in their NGO ministry, AHKI, Intl. 
They have been a vital part of JHHH since the inception 12 years ago; traveling 
with me to Kenya in 2006 shortly after ACMF purchased the property and construction 
had just begun. They have also organized several mission trips from our church,    
so have been a part of the JHHH children’s lives since the beginning!  
 

Billy and Darleen have also walked closely with ACMF during this difficult time, and 
since they live in Kenya, have been a great resource. After months of talking, praying 
and then brainstorming together at their home during my September trip to   
Africa, we believe the Lord is calling them to partner with the Mercy Foundation           
in taking care of the older children who are no longer living at JHHH. Thus     
allowing us to continue supporting them in their education and fulfilling their life      
purpose, ensuring they do not fall through the cracks.  
 

In the past the Mercy Foundation wired funds for the children’s educational 
fees, school supplies, incidentals, transport etc., to Peter and Jemimah. In this 
new partnership with the Honc’s, we will now be transferring the money through  
their ministry, AHKI. They will in turn take care of all financial needs associated 
with the children. Not only will they step into the logistical management of     
ensuring that our kids school fees etc. are paid, but the Honc’s heart and calling is 
to invest into the children’s lives in a guardian/mentorship type role. They will 
hold the children accountable in their schooling, as well as disciple them in the 
Word and the Ways of Jesus. This is the part we are most thankful for!  
 

Our prayer has been for the hearts of the children to recognize, despite the    
actions of some, that God has not changed; He still loves them and puts people 
in their lives who care and want to see them do well and flourish. We believe 
this prayer is being answered through this “ram in the thicket!” Please pray as we    
follow the Lord’s leading in this new venture. Below are pictures taken with the high 
schoolers a few months ago when we told them this news. They were so happy and hopeful, as are we! 

Brian N, John, Samuel & Gladys Billy & Darleen Honc Brian M, Brian N,  & Nicholas Ezekiel, Faith, Peter & John  

September Trip  
to Africa — 

Not the Last! 
 

I had the opportunity to go back 
to Africa in September with my 
friend, Catherine Reyna. At that 
time it was uncertain whether this 
would be my last time to love on, 
play with, pray over and bless the 
JHHH children who have become 
like my very own. But as reported  
here … God has made a way!  
 

There is such joy, and gratitude 
both to the Lord and the Honc’s  
for making a way to continue in 
relationship with these kids! 



 

The Mercy Foundation is a 501(c)(3) Non-Profit Organization 
Please Make Tax-Deductible Contributions Payable to the Mercy Foundation, PO BOX 39910 San Antonio, TX 78218 

Or Donate Online: www.alamocitymercyfoundation.com  Email: mercyfoundation@alamocity.org  Phone: (210)650-5335 
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